Village Chapel of Bald Head Island  


P.O Box 3035 * Bald Head Island, NC  28461

910-457-1183

Chapelbhi@bellsouth.net 

Minutes of Board Meeting – November 1, 2015
The Board meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village Chapel was held Sunday morning following the Chapel service.  President Dick Johnston welcomed everyone and opened the meeting with a prayer.

PRESENT
Dick Johnston, Betsy Carr, Elizabeth Beam, Melanie Robbins, Nonie Williams, Lee Wester, Bob Daffer, and Bob Porter.
Dick reminded everyone that the January meeting will be held on Bald Head’s meeting weekend. Our meeting will be on January 31, 2016. The Annual Meeting will be held in the Chapel directly after the service, and the Board Meeting will be held following the Annual meeting at the Association’s upstairs conference room. Dick then turned the meeting over to Betsy Carr, who is leading the Nominating Committee for the selections to cover the positions that will be vacated in January. 
REPORTS:


NOMINATING COMMITTEE UPDATE:  Betsy Carr

Betsy said that the Nominating Committee has three positions to fill; Lee Wester, who is resigning, Clark Pennell, who has moved off island, and Betsy Carr, who has filled her two terms and then some. The committee has had good response from the people who they have contacted so far. They have one more person to talk to, but this person is off island for a couple of weeks. Betsy would like to discuss the position with them and then email the board members when this has been done. Also, the Committee is responsible for submitting the names for officers of the Board of Trustees. Dick has agreed to keep the job of President for another year, as long as the board agrees and they can change the by-laws to allow it. Betsy will help her replacement until they fill comfortable, and she promises to remain on the Worship committee. The other person the Nominating Committee has recruited is Scott Starks. He will replace Clark Pennell as the Off-Island Chair. The last person they will need is someone to replace Lee Wester, who does Hospitality. 
ALTAR GUILD – Nonie Williams and Melanie Robbins
Since the last board meeting in July, the Altar Guild has attended to its duties.  Candles have been replaced and the elements for communion monitored.  Port wine was purchased. In August and September, communion was administered at two services with the help of the altar guild who offered the cup, set up and put away the elements. In October and November, communion was served at the one service.

The Altar Guild was present at a Baptism in August and another one in September.  Certificates of Baptism, linen towels and a BHI shell were presented to each family.  The Altar Guild was also present at a memorial service in October.

Nonie added as a suggestion that during the summer months, maybe the Board will approve a change to have Communion at only the 8:30 service. It is very difficult to find someone to help the minister for Communion at both the 8:30 and 10:00 services. When she mentioned it to other people who had been on the board previously, they said that in the past, it had been given on at the 8:30 service and the process had been changed to both services just fairly recently. Nonie reminded the board that she tried to have a Communion training class with Gary Albertson presiding to help those who were interested in helping understand the duties. However, nobody signed up for the class. The board is considering making this change and it will be decided at the next meeting.

Nonie also mentioned that on All Saints Day, when reading “Our Honored Dead” names that at the end of the reading, that we should ask the congregation if there was anyone else they would like to include, just speak their name. 
BUILDINGS & GROUNDS – Keith Bradley
The third quarter of the year required no major repairs, only minor ones that required quick fixes, mainly by Joe Ridgeway, who continues to refuse any compensation. Attempting to secure a carpenter/maintenance person who can work with us as needed has been a task, since most are tied down with home construction. We have two possible candidates in Bill Kennedy and Rick Groves now that jobs have slowed. 
Bill Kennedy repaired the fallen fence and has given us a quote of $1,600 - $1,700 for repairing the bell tower members. I am not certain his fix of “wrapping” the rotted portions is the best answer. Awaiting an assessment and quote from Rick Groves. Cedar should not have been used where it makes contact with the ground. The bell tower repair requires careful consideration. 

Cheryl McDonald’s landscaping work continues to look great. Unfortunately, she has not been able to quote us on reworking/stabilizing the brick sidewalk. We need to get her ideas on identifying the “short” step locations to prevent falls.

Brunswick Glass has been contracted to replace glass in the Chapel including the two windows in Pattie’s office. Currently they are securing the patterns for the side Chapel windows.

Masonboro Painting has finally responded (since there is a seasonal work slowdown) to ceiling work (mildew and spider webs), along with some touchup painting, he quoted last year. He has quoted other touch ups/caulking, but I want to get competitive quotes from Rick Groves, also.

Hurricane Joaquin created no major issues other than the heavy rains flooding the garage at the minister’s quarters. I was here during the event and monitored the Chapel, and was able to move the Condo golf cart to high ground for the minister. Three weeks after the event water stood around the building, but dried to a crusty filth. Billie cleaned as best she could but suggested a power wash. Pattie for the Witt Works could do that for us and I approved the project. 

The Chapel trash bin was never repaired by a homeowner who volunteered his time. Waste Management/Village complained about the issue. Pattie Contacted Joe Ridgeway who volunteered to repair.

The security system/monitoring problem is behind us, and Pattie is overjoyed.

New Business 

The candle holders that attached to the ends of the pews, made by a former homeowner, appear to be lost. I recall them during my last tenure on the board of the Chapel. An APB has not been successful in locating them.

Discussion should be considered regarding the need for a defibrillator in the Chapel.
Storm Preparation and Follow-Up is ongoing. Working on updates and request for volunteers or get commitments for a fee-paid crew on standby. 
A couple of ministers have complained about poor lighting in the ministers’ quarters den, especially for reading, along with the TV table.

Secure a maintenance/carpenter committed to the Chapel and one who can hopefully respond in a timely manner. Projects to be completed during the next quarter following competitive quotes are:

· Window repair/replacement

· Repair the bell tower structural members

· Hymnal rack under the rear pew

· Brick paver repairs

· Gap under the front door at Minister Quarters

· Ceiling cleaned at the Chapel

· Exterior paint/caulking touch ups at the Chapel

Dick noted that he had heard from a minister that the lighting in the Living Room of the Condo wasn’t sufficient to read by. Melanie said that she could get a floor lamp for the room and that we should also increase the wattage of the light bulbs. Dick had mentioned that he was working hard, and has had some help from Joe Ridgeway. If you see Joe, please let him know how much we appreciate his help. Keith is working on trying to find someone that we can call on as our needs arise – a “maintenance person”. Melanie suggested the hardware store now has a maintenance division that would do this. Dick said he would mention this to Keith. Elizabeth said she had also used them in the past and they are very reasonable. Pattie mentioned that Cheryl did give the Chapel a quote of $1000 to repair the sidewalk. The steps also seem to be a bit dangerous, and need to be re-stenciled to make them easier to see. 
HOSPITALLITY – Lee Wester

The Hospitality Committee is responsible for Greet and Seat Ministry for the Chapel.

Our volunteers welcome worshippers as well as collect and count all monetary donations.

We also provide additional volunteers for Linger Longer, a group that meets after Chapel service to share time together, welcome new worshippers and fellowship with the minister of the week.

Volunteers are recruited via email and telephone.

We have been struggling to schedule people this quarter as many of our regulars have been off island traveling. 

Brenda Quanstrom came up with a list of new people to solicit for the Hospitality ministry. Pattie sent letters to 12 “new” families and received 2 responses, both of which can help when they are on the island. 

We welcome any person who would like to join us for either Greet and Seat or Linger Longer ministries.

Pattie, along with the help of Brenda Quanstrom, had sent out letters to try and gather more people to help us with Greet and Seat. Out of the 16 letters we sent out, only 2 people responded. We do need to recruit people to help with this ministry.
Dick gave our gift of a scrapbook of letters, pictures and memories that were gathered from many people from the Chapel to Lee as a thank you for her generous years of service to the Chapel. Lee is going to retire this year from the board and will be dearly missed. 

REPORT OF THE TREASURER – Robert P. Porter
Copies of the following 3 documents have been placed in your file folder outside the Chapel office:

(1) PROFIT & LOSS JAN-SEPT 2015 COMPARED TO BUDGET

Revenues
Offerings (line 3020) of $58,878 are $282 above budget. Budget was based on 2014 actual. 

Contributions & Memorials (line 3600) is down considerably from budget because that budget was based upon actual 2014 gifts. There is no real way to predict what contributions and memorials will be received or at what point in the year they will be received. 

TOTAL REVENUES are $ 4,699 below budget for the nine month period
Expenses
Total Administrative Expenses (line 4000) of $55,003 are $1,106 above budget. Most of the variances within that group of accounts, both plus and minus, are due to timing. 

Total Chapel Expenses (line 4100) of $23,639 are $2,442 less than budget; the biggest single being $3,240 less than budget for Maintenance and Repairs. 

Total Outreach Payments ((line #4300) of $10,399 were $511 less than budget. 

Total Ministers Quarters Expenses (line 4400) of $13,346 were $218 below budget. Note also that Expenditures in both 2014 and 2015 for the renovation project have been removed from Acct #4470 and listed on the Balance Sheet in Acct  #1600 ,”Construction in Progress”. At year end, it is expected that the auditor will suggest capitalizing this project and assigning additional depreciation expense to 2015. 

TOTAL EXPENSES are $2,064 less than budget for the nine month period.
(2) BALANCE SHEET at September 30 , 2015
Total Current Assets of $55,153 compares with $48,762 at year end 2014. Current assets were increased, during the 1st q 2015 by a transfer of $19,000 from the Board Restricted Endowment

The current balance in Acct #1600 of $52,233 represents the entire cost of the renovation, including the $18,402 which was expensed in 2014. At year-end 2015, our auditor will set up this $52,233 to be depreciated over several years.

(3) FIDELITY ACCOUNT Z72-484601
The September 30, 2015 value in Accts 1101 (Fidelity Money Market Account), 1833 (Bell Family Restricted Fund), 1830.1 (Music Fund), 1830 (Piano Maintenance), and 1832 (Board Restricted Endowment) =    $381,348.* 

At December 31, 2014 these five accounts were valued at      $439,407. 

The decline of $58, 059 in accounts held by Fidelity during the first nine months of 2015 was partially due to our withdrawing $44,000 for renovations of the condominium.

During this nine month period, the funds earned $3,630 in dividends and interest. Unrealized losses due to stock market activity subtracted $17,687 from the account value. 

As of September 30, 2015, 71% of the reserve assets held by Fidelity were invested in stock funds designed to track market averages and 29% of the assets held by Fidelity were in money market or cash accounts.

· Note: For ease of accounting purposes, only Acct # 1101 (which is used by the Village Chapel as a reserve checking account) is updated as transactions take place. The other four accounts reported by Fidelity  are updated on the Village Chapel Balance Sheet only at year end when the entire year's variation in gains and losses , due to stock market fluctuations, is recorded at one time.
CONTRIBUTIONS & MEMORIALS

An updated list of unfilled memorial projects will be available at our meeting.

Bob Porter explained that our expenditures are not often covered by our income, although they are in line with the budget. The income shows that we are making a small amount over last year. Our Fidelity Account has decreased in value, along with the stock market. This is not unusual, and the investment committee will be keeping tabs on this as usual.  Bob mentioned that we have money on the books that has been earmarked for certain things like music, organ and piano maintenance, etc. This money came from memorial funds, or specific items for the Chapel. 

Dick suggested that it would be a good idea to look into a way that people can donate to the Chapel online. This would make it more feasible and effective for the occasional visitor to donate to us. Elizabeth agreed and will gather together some ideas and present them along with other ideas for our 30 Year Anniversary which happens this spring. There are many ideas as to how to gather more donations.  Bob also asked the board to consider what our goal is for the Chapel this will help decide to what to do with some of the funds that we have in the future.
MUSIC – Bob Daffer

The pipe division of our organ was in desperate need of tuning. I requested my service manager, David Yoder to come to the Chapel on October 12, 2015 to help me tune the pipes. When he was here, he also installed software updates to bring the digital divisions up to the current specifications. Hopefully you have noticed that the instrument has new clarity.

Our new video streaming and recording system is making good progress. It will initially include a high definition (HD) camera and a pair of very high performance microphones permanently mounted. The will be connected to a HD recorder installed in the office. From there, the system can optionally stream video and sound to the Association Building hall where a 70 inch flat screen TV and a high quality sound system will be installed on the back wall. In the future, overflow crowds can be seated inside with both visual and high quality audio. The goal is to have the system operational to record the choir’s Christmas program on December 13th, 2015.

The first Friends of Music concert of the 2015-2016 season is on Friday, December 4th, 2015. It will feature Mayron Tsong playing the Brahms First Piano Concerto with two grand pianos. Two years ago we had a similar experience where Mayron played the Rachmaninoff Second Concerto in a two piano concert. The Brahms will definitely be a concert not to be missed.
Bob gave an update of having the big screen TV in place at the Association’s meeting room for streaming of any service in the Chapel by December 13, 2015, just in time for the Choir’s Christmas Concert. The plan is to run a conduit underground between the Chapel and the Association Building. The TV itself has its own speaker, so no speakers will need to be hung in addition to the TV. There will be one camera that will be pointed towards the pulpit. This TV system will also be able to record the services. The upcoming Friends of Music Concert will be held in the Chapel using two grand pianos. Bob is working out the details of getting another grand piano on the island to be used for this concert. Bob is also looking for a way to replace our current piano with an upgraded piano. He will gather the details and update the board in the near future.   

OFF ISLAND OUTREACH – Clark Pennell
The InterFaith Walk is taking place on November 1and Scott Starks is handling that for the Chapel. 

Also please tell all the board that I have enjoyed my time working with them at the Chapel and I will pray for the good work we are doing to continue. 

Dick made mention of how valuable Clark was on the board, always ready to fill in any spot that had a need, and that he also will be missed.

ON ISLAND OUTREACH – F.A. McLeod
Education Ministry (Ann Cathcart, Pat Miller, Rev. Garrett Albertson)

Evening Bible Study: (Tuesday 7:00-8:30 p.m. at On-Island homes). The group started its year this fall by beginning a study of Martin B. Copenhaver’s book, Jesus Is the Question, facilitated and hosted each week by different volunteer group members.

Women Exploring the Bible: (First and third Tuesdays of the month 10:15-11:30 a.m. at On-Island homes) The ladies continued studying Max Lucado  this fall by focusing on another of his books, Acts: Life Lessons. Locations and facilitators rotate.

Men’s Bible Study: (First and third Fridays of the month 8-9 a.m.). Reverend Garrett Albertson finished facilitating the study on Max Lucado’s, Fearless, in September. The group is taking a hiatus in October and will resume in November. 

Prayer Ministry (Judy Brawner and Pattie Caban) The Prayer Chain continues to support those requesting such through the leadership of these ladies and the invocations of the 24 committee members.

Community Service Ministry (Carol Sauder)

More food was delivered to the Quanstroms. Dana was also given rides to and from medical treatments.  Medication was picked up on the mainland for Nancy Jenest. Meals were provided for Susan Himes. Medical errands were run for Carol Sauder and meals were also taken to her and Don. Others with needs were contacted to see if they wanted any support, but they refused.

Chapel Sound Ministry (Don Sauder) Don reported no new developments.

Outreach (Susan and Charlie Himes) Susan and Charlie continue welcoming new Chapel attendees after services each week and visit Island residents in need.

Pastoral Care (Rev. Dr. Gary Albertson) Reverend Albertson continues his ministry to all Island residents and visitors as well as his prayers for these. He wants folks to know he is available for hospital visits. Just contact him.

Blessing of the Animals

The Chapel sponsored a Blessing of the Animals, held on October 11 at 11 A.M., and facilitated by                    Jim St. John. About a dozen pets and their owners braved the rain to attend the service. Each received a certificate commemorating the blessing. A recommendation for future blessings was to have a treat for each animal.

Pink Weekend Service

A small group attended the Pink Weekend Chapel Service, facilitated by Rev. Garrett Albertson, commemorating those who have died of Breast Cancer and celebrating the lives of those who have survived it. The service, held at 5:30 P.M. on October 11th, was noted by one attendee as “the most meaningful part of the Weekend” for her. 

F.A. could not make the meeting and Dick went over her report. He asked everyone to remember that Gary Albertson is our Pastoral minister, he does a great job and please let Gary know if you know someone in need of his services. Also, the Catholic community on the island will be saying the Rosary in the Chapel each month on a Thursday at 4:15, the board agreed this would be lovely. John Byrne is continuing to research the option of having a Catholic Mass on the island.   

WEBSITE TECHNOLOGY SUPPORT – John Fisher
No report submitted.
Sarah Beam Lucas is helping with our new upgraded website. Jane Baldridge, who currently works at the Bald Head Association, will also help by doing the architecture at $25 an hour. This will replace Don Sauder – who volunteered to help Jane with changing the Domain, thereby keeping the same name and web address, etc. Jane is using Go Daddy as the company. Doug Ledgett is a photographer who has left us some beautiful pictures which will be incorporated into the website – giving us digital assets. New site should be online by January to publicize our 30th Anniversary (from Easter to Easter). Elizabeth will help with information for updates. She asked the board to think of how we would like to be viewed by others who may like to be part of the Chapel.  Dick will help with any other questions and information that is needed. He asked the board to offer any type of input to represent each of their committees.  He also asked for participation from the board to help with the 30th Anniversary Celebration.  
Other questions: What should we budget for technology for our annual budget? What degree of what we do will be will use broadband coverage? Will this be a consideration?
WEDDING GUILD ANNUAL REPORT – Elizabeth Beam
Schedule
In 2015, there have been twenty-two ceremonies with one more scheduled for December.  Thirteen members of the Wedding Guild have facilitated weddings.
There are thirteen weddings scheduled so far for 2016.
Sponsorships
During the last Board meeting, the sponsorship requirement was eliminated, replaced by the requirement of a credit card number to hold in case of damages incurred during a rehearsal or wedding.
The Bald Head Island Club is continuing their sponsorship of weddings and the Shoals Club has a policy of co-signing sponsorships.  So far as I know, the realtors and the Old Baldy Foundation are still not sponsoring weddings at the Chapel.
I propose that we amend the policy to state that sponsorships are preferred but an active credit card number may be given in lieu of sponsorship.
Mark Prak provided a liability release and indemnification statement for weddings without sponsors that is now part of the wedding packet.  A copy is attached.
Change in Procedure
In the past, Wedding Guild members have received information for weddings a week before the ceremony and asked to call the brides the mornings of the rehearsals.  This gave the Chapel administrator the very time consuming task of working with couples up until the wedding weekend.  Some unanticipated and difficult situations occurred this spring that were complicated because the Guild members and the couples were not yet in communication.  It seemed prudent to back up the process, hopefully, avoiding problems with last minute changes to schedules.  
For the last four weddings this fall, the Guild member and bride were introduced via email so that the Guild member could confirm times, exchange phone numbers and answer questions. This seems to have been helpful for all, so for the spring weddings, the same procedure will be in place as soon as Guild members have been assigned to weddings.  The Chapel administrator would be in charge of the scheduling and financial duties with the Guild chair and members working with the couples the few months prior to the weddings.
Social Media
· Facebook - Two pages, one an organization and one a location have been claimed and there has been some interest and photos posted.  It is a place for current news and photos of Chapel activities as well as a place for wedding families to post comments and photos.  As administrator of the pages, I am notified when a comment or photo has been posted and if unacceptable or inappropriate, I can eliminate the post.
· Pinterest - A Chapel page has been established and has links to some businesses (photographer, florist, wedding planner, etc.) as well as some photos from weddings.
Feedback from Wedding Couples
During the last meeting, I reported that notes would be written to the wedding couples.  As we have not previously asked for post wedding addresses, that project needs to be delayed until we get current information.

Elizabeth said that the Chapel has held 22 out of 23 of our scheduled weddings. We have 13 scheduled as of this date for next year. She wanted to thank her committee for doing such a wonderful job. She also said that for future weddings, we are allowing the acceptance of Credit Cards in lieu of Sponsorships – this way we are covered for liability purposes in case we are needed. Also, when a scheduled wedding is approaching, Elizabeth has asked the Wedding Guild representative will contact the bride a month ahead of time to review their forms with them and make sure the details are still represented correctly. Elizabeth has asked that we let our congregants know that we have a Facebook and Pinterest account, and that they check it out and add comments, reminding us that anything that is posted, she can see. Also, Elizabeth will be asking brides for their address after the wedding so that we can stay in contact, sending thank you notes, etc.    
WORSHIP COMMITTEE – Betsy Carr
We have had no cancellations this quarter. However, we almost did during our October flood. Rev. Jonathan Jefferies called and said he would not come during a hurricane...fortunately, he called the next day and agreed to come because the forecast had changed. 

We had a special blessing of the animals on October 11th. The Rev. James St. John performed that service and blessed about 14 Island dogs.

We have had many compliments on our condo. Thanks to all who have helped with that project.

Again, thanks to my committee and especially Patttie Caban.

Betsy stated that she did not have any minister cancellations for the past quarter. However, the minister who was scheduled to come here during Hurricane Joquin said that he may not come. Betsy called Jim Brown to cover for the weekend instead. On Frida, however, the original minister did come to do the service. The Blessing of the Animals was a big success also.  

OLD BUSINESS:
NEW BUSINESS:  
Communion being served at only the 8:30 service during the summer.

Creeping Fig around the tree that was donated by Cheryl.

Pay Pal account to be set up for future donations

A window shade is needed over the bed in the master bedroom, and a floor lamp is needed in the living room of the condo.

Respectfully submitted,
______________________________________      _____________________________________

Patricia Caban






E. Richard Johnston
Executive Secretary
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